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Section Governance Study

Programs and Services Committee

Report to the July 2008 ARRL Board Meeting

OVERVIEW

At Minute 32 of the 2007 Second board meeting PSC was tasked to study the governance of the Section Field Organization and make its final report to this meeting.
ARRL has a two-track oversight function utilizing a board of directors responsible for policymaking and custodial functions, and section managers for selection, management and guidance of field organization volunteers.
The 2007 PSC led by Jay Bellows K0QB initiated a survey of SMs and Directors. The questions and essay comments identified some areas in need of further evaluation and possible changes in the way our governance system is currently implemented.  The current PSC includes two ex-SMs (W6RGG W4OZK), and a third (W3TOM) serves on our SM subcommittee. A more focused followup survey only to SMs was conducted in April and a final followup was completed prior to the board meeting.

The first survey revealed no support amongst SMs and very little from Directors for pursuing the idea of appointing SMs. PSC 2007 soon dropped consideration of the SM appointment option.
Additionally SM comments (and the NERPC report) supported creation of Assistant Section Emergency Coordinator and District Emergency Coordinator positions. The January 2008 board meeting took action to create the ASEC and ADEC positions. 
Some interesting findings came to light as a result of the SM surveys and from other anecdotal evidence. Some new SMs tend to be surprised and somewhat overwhelmed by the size and broad scope of their responsibilities. Some SMs, even veterans, are unsure of their administrative relationship with the board and Headquarters.  While it’s not a universal complaint some SMs feel artificially constrained by inadequate budget allowances. No particular SM appointment poses grief to a majority of SMs. But certain appointee titles are a problem for a significant number of section leaders, who don’t know how to find qualified volunteers, guide and utilize them effectively, or both.
SEEKING SOLUTIONS

ELECTION ISSUES

Since the job of Section Manager is demanding it would be desirable to insure candidates are aware of the scope of the position. Some survey respondents suggested a committee or pool of current or retired SMs willing to visit with nominees. A written description as “required reading” would boost awareness of the complexity of being an SM. Also the organization has had to deal at times with a few SMs who are openly hostile to ARRL and its general aims. While these instances are rare they quickly poison organizational progress when and where they occur.
· For these reasons PSC suggests providing a nomination package for SM candidates similar to the current board nomination package. The package should include a fairly detailed description of the duties of an SM including all appointee titles, and a listing of resources and budget allowances.  It should also include a signed statement attesting to not only the willingness of the candidate to serve, but to serve loyally and ethically. It will be important to stress that loyalty doesn’t preclude open opposition to certain organizational policies, etc. that are honestly held by the candidate.  No such loyalty statement is currently asked of board candidates, and PSC suggests it be added to those consent forms as well.

Because of SM terms beginning in every calendar quarter, with all utilizing calendar year budgets, there have been problems with outgoing non-calendar year SMs overspending their pro-rata share of the Calendar Year SM budget. In March PSC asked the MVP manager to monitor such cases and devise procedures to prevent overspending. This is implemented and working reasonably well as SM turnover is not high. A related subject is consideration of a 3-year SM term similar to what the board moved to a decade ago. SM thoughts on this are mixed with a few SMs feeling they would not run if the term was expanded to three years. Most PSC members feel a three year term is desirable as it allows sufficient time for an SM’s new ideas and on the job learning to mature more fully than at present.

· PSC suggests moving to a three year SM term with terms commencing January 1 following a particular section’s autumn election process. Staff believes such a cycle would not pose undue logistic problems. Phase-in implementation could be complex to manage in an equitable manner and staff would be tasked with designing the plan. 
Term limits for SMs were studied. Little interest was expressed for them by SMs or PSC. The fact that some sections need to resolicit for nominees seems to argue that the best term limit is the one available to the section membership at balloting time.
Another election-related issue: should we demand or urge “courtesy” resignations of SM staff so a new SM feels no obligation to take on carryover appointees? This might assist less assertive new SMs in finding new blood. No action is currently contemplated.
      BUDGET ISSUES

Costs to administrate a section, particularly travel costs, have climbed with no commensurate budget increase. A&F is considering an increase in the overall SM budget. Surveyed SMs were in favor of allowing some means of reallocating unspent section budgets to those SMs who have tapped their entire budget with more needs remaining.
· In consultation with the Administration and Finance committee PSC advocated  staff implement a method of redistributing unused SM budget funds with appropriate safeguards to prevent frivolous spending of such reallocated funds. A&F voted to approve this initiative. 
The standard formula for determining SM budgets is computed from a base figure modified by a stair-stepped factor based on section member density multiplied by membership.  Because of large increases in travel expense subsequent to formula determination the relative weight of these determinants should be adjusted. It would also be easy to apply a continuous mathematical expression in the computation rather than binning section densities as was done to derive the current budget figures. PSC will continue to investigate this issue in cooperation with A&F.  

Some SMs remain upset over the book-buying rules change instituted a couple years ago. This prevented SMs from spending unused budget funds on ARRL publications. The committee membership views the current book limitation favorably. While most SMs acted responsibly a few carried the book buying to extremes. There is also some feeling on the committee that any sort of book buying for door prize purposes is inappropriate.  
     WORKLOAD ISSUES

Some SMs feel overworked and/or undersupported. There is an array of appointments available to SMs. If they feel unable to find, guide or utilize some of those appointments, naturally they are likely to go unfilled or underused. In many cases that is a rational and sensible solution. In others the resultant ineffectiveness can be damaging to ARRL and amateur radio in that section. Our surveys and PSC analysis indicate that  SGL  OO/OOC  PIC/PIO TC  are the appointments most often cited as problem areas for SMs.
State Government Liaison is a special case. The most problematic part of this appointment is the fact that there are 8 states with multiple sections, 2 of which even have multiple divisions.  PSC was unable to devise a change which the committee felt would improve on the current situation.  Eliminating the SGL position in sections not containing a state capital appears problematic because certain such sections have SGLs that are effective and cooperate with the capital section’s SGL and other section SGLs. SMs of sections not containing the state capital should be cautious in appointing an SGL and satisfy themselves that their SGL will work cooperatively with the capital SGL.  
The Official Observer and OO Coordinator came up as another spot where a few SMs would like to offload responsibility for the program. On the other hand many SMs flourish with effective OOs and OOCs.  In many cases OO candidates are “self-appointed” anyway – they identify themselves.  
Currently OOs send notices from their QTH and are IDed as the filer of the notice. It was brought to the PSC that some OOs would like an online system of filing OO observations, with notices sent by Hq. on behalf of the OO program. Ability to identify patterns and adding perceived weight to the notice appear to be advantages. But detractions would include loss of the “peer” feeling of such OO notices, as well as often placing ARRL in the awkward position of “complaining” about a member’s on-air behavior. 
· PSC recommends creation of an online database for filing OO reports which would then be delivered from Hq.  It is important that the filing OO be identified in the Hq. notice.
The PIC/PIO and TC positions are the other appointees that a few SMs fingered as problem areas. Primary problems in offloading these appointments en masse or in an SM opt-out system are staff time and ability to ID candidates, other that through candidate self-identification.
SUMMARY

Thank You to the SMs who participated in three surveys and offered other input. The surveys and discussion at the 2008 Dayton SM forum point to many strengths in the field organization’s governance. The ARRL Field Organization is a key backbone component of the ARRL, covers many diverse areas of amateur radio and is all volunteer.  This complicated study solicited responses and information from 71 Section managers; PSC and the entire board appreciate those responses as well as all their work and that of their appointees. 
All areas of the ARRL Field Organization were reviewed by the PSC SM Sub-committee. Challenging issues surfaced involving SM workload, recruiting, budget and support.  SMs need to be aware that support from Hq. staff can help in coping with workload in managing some appointee areas, particularly the PIC/PIO and TC. PSC feels these programs should stay in the Field Organization but improvements in support are possible.  

So far this report has dealt primarily with the logistical difficulties faced by section leadership. It is important to be aware of organizational challenges as well. Our traditional organizational structure assigns overall authority to the board, while utilizing SMs to oversee the field volunteer branch. This approach has unique opportunities and proactive communication between SMs, board and staff will maximize them.  Commmunications are key and must be shared.
The division SM teleconferences have proven beneficial in sharing SM ideas. Board member involvement in these expands the idea sharing and improves communications. Utilization of cabinet meetings varies widely from division to division. In general, more use of  such meetings will lead to more effective info and idea sharing between board and SMs.  The idea of notifying SMs of significant board actions prior to public release was discussed. This would aid SMs in responding effectively to member inquiries; on the other hand embargoing organizational news in the internet age doesn’t seem prudent.  A reasonable balance should be found.

The interim SM Governance report of January 2008 contains many ideas to increase mutual knowledge and respect between SMs and Directors.  It should be considered a part of this final report; it is a useful guideline and resource for SMs, board and staff as we work together. As lines of communication between field organization leaders, board members and staff resources are exercised we will become ever more effective in strengthening our organization and hobby.  
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